SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 01 June 2016
PRESENT – Councillors J Tandy (Chair), A Bannerman, Mrs A Chebsey, M Kenny, Mrs K Owen and K Pardy (Vice Chair).
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Councillors Mrs B Baker and K Roberts.
01/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared a personal interest in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council


02/16
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 13 April 2016 were submitted as circulated and read. 

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 13 April be approved and signed as a correct record.
03/16
MATTERS ARISING
There were no matters arising.
04/16
QUARRY

The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager circulated an updated list of events taking place in the Quarry in 2016.  
4.1 Shrewsbury Fields Forever

Councillor Tandy expressed a personal interest in this item as he is a member of the Licensing Committee.

The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager detailed information received so far from the organiser and highlighted concerns over proceeding with the Shrewsbury Fields Forever event due to a lack of confirmed details and shared responsibility from the Safety Advisory Group (SAG).  The organiser had prepared an operational plan to cover both large and small events but there remained issues that would need resolving ahead of any final approval for the event.  The support from the authorities especially the Police and SAG is critical to Shrewsbury Town Council.
Ticket sales are thought to be low but this is unconfirmed.  Councillor Tandy reported that the Police are happy with the arrangements for the event but this has not been received in writing.
RESOLVED:
(i) That the deadline for receipt of acceptable information to allow sign off of the event be 15 June 2016 
(ii) That in the event that (i) is not complied with, the Town Clerk be given delegated authority to cancel the booking in the Quarry.

4.2 Tractor Rally
The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager reported that the Town Council has been approached by Age UK and David Stacey, former High Sheriff, who wish to bring a tractor rally through Shrewsbury town and into The Square.  They feel the Agricultural Showground is too far out of town.

Members agreed that The Square was not an appropriate site, nor was the Quarry due to the quantity (about 100) and size of vehicles which would cause too much damage.  Instead it was suggested to use Frankwell car park which, with it’s hardstanding, would be appropriate in all weathers.   
RESOLVED:

That the Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager put the organisers in touch with Highways at Shropshire Council to seek the possibility of hosting on Frankwell car park.

4.3
Arrangements for Mayors Party in the Park
It was reported that the Mayor is hosting a Party in the Park on 3rd July 2016.  It will be a free family event with attractions as well as the Chester City band performing.

Members made suggestions for other activities and attractions.  Work will continue with the Mayor to finalise details.

Councillor Tandy left the meeting and Councillor Pardy took over as Chair.
4.3 Town Council involvement in the Flower Show

The Operations Manager reported on his discussions with the Shropshire Horticultural Society regarding the Town Council having a pitch at this year’s Flower Show.  Previously staff have manned a gazebo, handed out leaflets and answered public enquiries costing approximately £800.  
RESOLVED:
That the Operations Manager confirms with the Shropshire Horticultural Society that Shrewsbury Town Council would like a pitch with a gazebo as in previous years.
05/16
Play Area & Splash Park
The Operations Manager confirmed that work has been completed on time for the final phase of the play area in the Quarry.  The work on the splash park has gone well and the project has been signed off with a defect liability period.
The Mayor will officially open the park on 2 June 2016.  
Members joined the Operations Manager in commending the team of staff who have worked behind the scenes to make this project happen especially Debbie Entwistle, Mark Harris and Stuart Farmer.  

Long term maintenance of the splash park includes an extensive Health & Safety inspection regime.  This requires two members of staff taking manual PH readings of the water three times a day and washing down the facility.  Digital recordings are taken but cannot be relied upon.  Training sessions are being conducted to train as many staff as possible and a manual has been issued for them to follow.  This will have a huge impact on staff time, an issue that may need revisiting.  

The large Hornbeam adjacent to the splash park continues to be a cause for concern.  It will be inspected again in the summer and a decision may need to be taken to fell the tree on the grounds of public safety.  
RESOLVED:

(i) That completion of the Quarry Play Area & Splash Park be noted

(ii) That staff be commended for the efforts in developing a successful project
06/16
Update on the plans for a semi-permanent refreshment cabin by the Play Area

Members were circulated images of the semi-permanent refreshment cabin in the Quarry.  
The Town Clerk explained that the Council had permitted development rights to install the facility.  The feedback so far has been positive.  The cabin has an improved energy supply so noisy, dirty generators are no longer required.  

Councillor Bannerman expressed his support for the proposed plans for the cabin but asked about the future of the swimming pool café.  The Town Clerk explained the Shrewsbury BID are looking at a developing a business case for the future running of the swimming pool and café.  
RESOLVED:  
That the design for the refreshment cabin be approved
07/16
MARKETS

7.1 Trading Update
The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported that the market is very busy with 97% utilisation and 11 traders on the waiting list for a full week.
A very successful Love Your Market Festival was held recently with traders staying open till 10pm.  There was good trade on the night and for the butchers, increased trade in the following week.  Customers also spoke positively about the traders.

An evening market is a concept now held internationally.  The idea was instigated in Shrewsbury by the traders and the Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager is hoping it will become a regular event.  It could compliment the Food Festival.
There is a small cost to the traders to cover the security staff who have to stay late but the Town Council is keen to keep this charge to a minimum.
7.2 Street Trading Consents 
The Town Clerk reported on Shropshire Council’s intention to review Street Trading.  Currently the majority of the town centre is covered on the Prohibited Streets list with only the Square, entrance to the Quarry and the area adjacent to the Quarry Play Area on the Consent Streets List.

Shropshire Council was seeking the Town Council’s view on these streets and whether it might be interested in becoming the regulating body for Street Trading in Shrewsbury.

The idea was discussed and issues raised such as how it would be managed out of working hours i.e. weekends and how other licences i.e. peddler’s certificates fit in.

It was agreed that the Town Clerk expresses the Town Council’s interest without making a commitment at this stage.  More information would inevitably be required.
RECOMMENDED:
That the Town Council expresses an interest in taking on the delegated function of regulating Street Trading in Shrewsbury.

08/16
RECREATION GROUND & OPEN SPACE MATTERS
8.1 Radbrook Recreation Ground 
The Operations Manager reported on the need to improve the condition of the Radbrook Recreation Ground as there was a demand from SAHA to use the facility more.  

The costs to completely regrade and relevel the two pitches was in the region of £150k and would make them suitable for a range of sports, not just football.

Potential sources of income was any future CIL/Developer Contributions from local sites, the Shropshire Football Association and the Football Association was discussed.
SAHA had commissioned some pro-bono 3D topographical survey work on the site to look at the art of the possible.

8.2 Greenfields Recreation Ground
The Operations Manager reported that the Greenfields Recreation Ground is situated on a former site of a refuse tip and has considerably deteriorated over the years.  The cost to relevel and regrade the pitches is £40k using imported soil as it cannot be cut and filled.  
Members identified the need for a rolling programme of works.
8.3 County Ground 
The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported that the Shrewsbury Town Council has been approached to support an application for a Premises Licence to allow the sale of alcohol post matches on a permanent basis.  
RESOLVED:

That the Town Council supports the Beacon Cricket Club’s application for a Premises Licence.

8.4 Monkmoor Recreation Ground
The Outdoor Recreation & assets Manager reported that following the successful event in May at which the Lawn Tennis Association (LTA) displayed the Davis Cup, a 10-week family tennis coaching courses have been running with a view to creating an informal community tennis club to operate from the Monkmoor Recreation Ground.  
RESOLVED:
That the Town Council fully supports and welcomes the setting up of a community tennis club at Monkmoor.
09/16
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM
9.1 
Minutes of the Bloom Meeting

The minutes of the Shrewsbury In Bloom meeting held on 26 April 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.  The minutes from the meeting held on 24th May 2016 are to follow.  

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Shrewsbury In Bloom meeting held on 26 April be approved and signed as a correct record.
9.2
Heart of England competition
It was reported that Shrewsbury in Bloom had agreed to enter the small city category in the Heart of England competition and the Quarry into the new Parks category.  Both will be judged on the same day.

9.3
Nursery Open Evening
The Operations Manager reported on a very successful open evening of the Weeping Cross Nursery and Depot which was held on 25th May.  Over 90 people attended who had a guided tour of the nursery and saw the machinery in the depot.  The Mayor greeted the visitors and light refreshments were provided.  It was a wonderful event enjoyed by all.
10/16
TEAM SHREWSBURY

The Operations Manager & Town Clerk reported on the work and priorities of the Tream Shrewsbury Partnership; this included increase in the number of rough sleepers in Shrewsbury and a spike in drugs misuse and hypodermic needles in the public arena.  The Town Clerk explained the measures in place to improve the situation including the development of the Alternative Giving Scheme.

11/16
COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE
Members considered a report on the use of Community Infrastructure Levy and similar developer initiated funds and possible projects (some taken from the current Place Plan) which these funds could help finance.  The Town Clerk raised the need to begin prioritisation as some funds received are time limited.  Members agreed that the lists of works needed updating and re-prioritising.  

RESOLVED:

That officers revisit the list and add further detail including works to be undertaken, cost and priority with a view to revisiting this area of work over the next few Committee Meetings. 
